William Lazar Testimony

To Honorable Chairman William M. Thomas and House Ways and Means Committee - Tax Reform Hearing

Washington, DC

Dear Chairman Thomas and Committee Members: My name is William Lazar and I am writing on behalf of my wife Vivian and myself. We appreciate the opportunity to discuss the hardships we are suffering due to an outdated and complicated portion of the tax code called Alternative Minimum Tax.

I moved to Silicon Valley before the dotcom era to work for a small software company. Like many such firms, our product was interesting and even innovative but our management was better with technology than business and nine months later I was out of a job.

Fortunately I hired on almost immediate with another startup in January, 1997, and this company was much more successful. The ISO options I earned as part of this work became very valuable when Sun Microsystems bought the company in 1998. I worked through an unbelievably difficult two and half years at Sun until my options were fully vested and decided to take a little time off.

I asked for a six month personal leave, which was granted, but when that time was up the tech market had crashed and there was no job for me to return to at Sun; their first major layoff was only three months later. Since I was no longer a Sun employee I had to exercise my vested options within 90 days or lose them.

Since I was fortunate enough not to need the money immediately I exercised and held. Unfortunately Sun’s stock continued it’s fall from a high of $64.50 to under $2.50. I had to pay $45,000 to the federal and California governments all due to AMT calculations. Of course I never saw a penny of this, the stock was sold for under $20,000.

Just as there was no job for me at Sun, there were no jobs in general. Since my separation from Sun on 17 Aug. 2001 I’ve worked 5 months for one company as a contractor (total income of $34,500 but self-employed so a huge tax bill) and now have worked three months for another small company at $20 per hour (though as an employee). Only through the good fortune that my wife has been able to help with the bills—she’s a records clerk at a law firm making under$40,000 per year—have we been able to avoid serious financial trouble.
Meanwhile, I have an AMT tax credit of over $150,000 that I can hardly imagine ever being able to claim.

I could have been smarter and sold the stock sooner, I’m not trying to evade responsibility for my own decisions. But I cannot understand how a tax program that was intended to make sure very wealthy individuals didn’t hide their good fortune and avoid contributing to our community can catch up people like myself, who’ve never made as much as $100,000 in a year. My story is probably one of the mildest you’re receiving on this subject but I want to add my voice to those urging you and other members of Congress to change this illogical law.
